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Matthew:   Hello and welcome to Marketing Smarts, a podcast brought to you by 

MarketingProfs. I’m your host Matthew Grant, Managing Editor here at 
MarketingProfs, and I thank you for listening. 

 
 In the world of social media and content marketing we’re told “everyone is a 

publisher.” Now, that may be true as an analogy, but it’s not usually literally true. 
Yes, any business can publish whatever they want whenever they want to the 
web. But, very few of these businesses are actually in the business of publishing. 
For this reason, I thought it would be a good idea to invite an actual publisher to 
Marketing Smarts – so that’s exactly what I did.  

 
 Bob Cohn is the Editor of Atlantic Digital. In this role he oversees all editorial 

components of the Atlantic’s digital and mobile properties, including 
TheAtlantic.com, The Atlantic Wire, and The Atlantic Cities, as well as the 
publication of the print publication’s content on digital platforms.  

 
 Prior to joining The Atlantic, Bob served as Executive Editor at Wired for eight 

years. Before that he was Executive Editor at The Industry Standard, and he 
started his career in journalism at Newsweek. So he’s been doing this for a long 
time. 

 
 I asked Bob about The Atlantic’s digital strategy, their evolving business model, 

working with writers, and lots more. The following conversation was the result. 
 
 Before we get started I want to remind you that if you like what you hear on 

Marketing Smarts, and even if you don’t, you can always leave us a review in 
iTunes or a comment on our site. You’re also welcome to reach out to me directly 
via email; my email address is MattG@marketingprofs.com. Or you can find me 
on Twitter where I @MattTGrant. 

 
 Without much further ado, let’s get started. Bob, welcome to Marketing Smarts. 
 
Bob: Thanks for having me, Matt. 
 
Matthew: I do have to say I feel a little bit like Jimmy Olsen talking to Perry White, you’re 

kind of a big deal, you’re editor of Atlantic Digital.  
 
Bob: Jimmy, you’ll be fine, you’re going to have a great career.  
 
Matthew: But it is a big deal. As I understand it, in the trajectory of The Atlantic, which was 

founded by people who used to live right here in Concord, Massachusetts like 
Amerson.  

 
Bob: Exactly. 
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Matthew: So now 150-some years into it you guys are actually making some money, 

primarily driven by digital, as I understand it.  
 
Bob: Yes. I think there’s been a pretty big editorial – I wouldn’t call it an editorial 

turnaround, because The Atlantic has always been a great editorial product for 
150 years in print and more recently also online – but something of a business 
turnaround in the last five or so years. It is true that The Atlantic has now had its 
third straight year of profitability.  

 
 When we had our first year back in 2010 it was always said as the first year of 

profitability so far as anyone can remember. So perhaps there was a year back in 
the 19th Century where they made a nickel, but we have had some business 
success in the last few years and I think broadly digital is playing some role in 
that. 

 
Matthew:  Just from my reading online it’s not just some. As I understand it digital ad sales, 

for example, have exceeded print ad sales. I know there are probably a lot of 
revenue streams that happen at The Atlantic ideally, but it seemed like digital first 
strategy has really been paying off. 

 
Bob: Yes. In late 2011, about 15 months ago, we had our first month in which digital 

ad revenue exceeded print ad revenue for that one month. In the year 2012 in its 
entirety 59% of our advertising revenue was digital and 41% was print, so we 
have crossed the line now and we are making a majority of our advertising 
revenue through the digital products. Although, let’s be clear, there are other 
revenue streams that are not advertising related, like subscription revenue which 
is an important component and at this point is probably 90/10 of print/digital. We 
do have some digital subscription products, but the vast majority of our 
subscription revenue is the print magazine. 

 
Matthew: Right. I don’t know if you can talk about it, but it did seem to me that some of the 

news very recently was that, like The New York Times has, you all were thinking 
about or playing around with different sort of subscription pay-wall models on The 
Atlantic. I don’t know to what extent you’re actually at liberty to discuss those 
plans. 

 
Bob: I think it’s fair to say that one reason we’ve been somewhat successful in the 

digital strategy in recent years is that we’ve been highly experimental and not 
wedded to any one course, but somewhat nimble and even reactive to what other 
people are doing that seems to be working.  

  
 We actually brought down a pay-wall in 2007. I arrived here at the end of 2008, 

really January of 2009, but we had recently taken that pay-wall down. That 
helped to pave the way for what has been pretty substantial audience growth 
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with the absence of the pay-wall and the increased velocity of content, and I 
hope an increase in the quality of the content. 

 
 Now we’re at the point in 2013 where we are studying the possibility of some kind 

of partial pay-walls, a metered pay-wall, maybe a pay-wall for the print content 
and not for the content that’s created primarily for our digital audience. We’re 
open for experimentation, but for right now everything in the browser is free, 
although we do charge for the tablet app and the smartphone app.  

 
Matthew: Right. Of course our audience here on Marketing Smarts are marketers. One of 

the big things in the marketing world nowadays is something that call content 
marketing. The idea is maybe you sell some kind of product, maybe it’s network 
security systems that you sell to big businesses. It used to be you would do a lot 
of direct mail, you would have a lot of outbound sales calls, and all this other stuff 
trying to drum up business for yourself.  

 
 The idea is now since so many buyers spend time doing research online before 

they ever want to talk to a sales person you can actually be talking to that buyer 
for a long time before they actually talk to a human being, and the way you do 
that is through the content that you produce. In the tech world it has traditionally 
been things like whitepapers, for example, so you can download this Forrester 
Report or whatever. But now people have blogs and it’s become this thing they 
call inbound marketing, so people are coming to your site because of the content 
you’re offering and then you’re able to convert them to customers.  

 
 So then people say, “Everyone’s a publisher now.” I wanted to have you on the 

show because I thought let’s talk to an actual publisher and find out what they’re 
doing. That’s why I was curious when you just said that you’ve been very 
experimental digitally, in terms of growing your audience, and looking at and 
sometimes following what others had done in order to drive audience. I was 
wondering if you could talk about some of those experiments and some of the 
things that you’ve done to grow, to expand, or just to attract more people and get 
more people just visiting TheAtlantic.com and the other properties. 

 
Bob: Sure. We have grown the audience at TheAtlantic.com, which is one of three 

websites we have in the flagship site, from about 2,000,000 unique visitors in 
early 2009 to about 13,000,000 uniques as of November 2012.  

 
Matthew: Is that monthly visits, daily, or?  
 
Bob: 13,000,000 monthly unique visitors, so 13,000,000 individuals as reported by 

Omniture (not by Comscore, but by Omniture).  
 
 Then we have a second site called The Atlantic Wire which has a little under 

5,000,000. And a third site called The Atlantic Cities which has about 1,000,000. 
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But if you just focus on the flagship TheAtlantic.com we grew that from 2,000,000 
to 13,000,000 in a couple of ways.  

 
 First, we increased the velocity of content by hiring more journalists and getting 

the kind of people who are digital journalists who can be kind of fast and still be 
smart. So we’ve increased the amount of content, we’ve tried to stay close and 
true to the DNA and the mission of The Atlantic brand – and I can talk about that 
– and I think we’ve kind of surrendered to the chaos of the internet, which is 
important if you’re an old print magazine.  

 
 And I’m an old print magazine guy, before I had this job I had about 20 years in 

the print world as a writer and an editor and manager of magazines, including 
eight years at Wired. So I come to this job with a lot of [inaudible 0:09:13] and 
Newsweek magazine experience. When I say surrender to the chaos it’s kind of 
a confessional for me, which is you have to sort of let go of the expectation that 
every single word is going to have multiple editors, that you as the Editor in Chief 
are going to read every piece of content. When I was at Wired I read every story 
five times, I touched every cover line, every photo caption, every photo credit 
would go through me.  

 
 At The Atlantic early on in my first year, before we were really posting a lot, you 

realize that that’s not possible and it’s okay, the internet is more forgiving. If you 
make a mistake – we try not to – you can fix it. If there’s a typo it’s not a mortal 
sin the way it is on the cover of a print magazine, for example.  

 
 So I think surrendering to that chaos and really learning the vocabulary of the 

web and the rhythms of the web were important in our growth in these last four 
years.  

 
Matthew: What do you mean by that when you say the vocabulary of the web and the 

rhythm of the web? How does that express itself in the content that you’re 
publishing?  

 
Bob: You’re trying to read every post. We’ll put up maybe 60 posts per day on 

TheAtlantic.com and maybe 40 or 50 on The Atlantic Wire, which has a smaller 
staff but they write shorter pieces.  

 
 The rhythm is, what I tell our writers is “if you have an idea, write it.” We’re not 

trying to be a news site, we are trying to ski in the wake of the news, be part of 
the conversation and add value in some way, add context, add analysis, add 
commentary, break some news if we can break news, and incrementally move 
the story along. But mostly we’re finding a frame on a story you already care 
about, you’re already talking about, and we’re adding value by finding a frame on 
it.  
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 On the web a smart frame in 600 words can be a successful post if you can add 
value to an ongoing story or bring attention to a new topic with an interesting 
frame or an interesting angle. In print you’re more inclined to try to be definitive, 
especially as a monthly magazine or even a weekly, or deeply reported. I love 
those pieces and I wrote and edited a lot of those stories, but on the web each 
piece – people talk a lot about, “We did a story on the fiscal cliff yesterday, is this 
one new enough?” or, “Are we going to write two stories on the nomination of 
John Brennan to run the CIA? Shouldn’t we coordinate and not have three 
pieces?”  

 
 I like to think of it as in a world of social media and in a world of side door access 

to our stories we don’t have to be so top-down in terms of planning covers the 
way you might at a newspaper or a weekly magazine where you’re organizing 
the covers through a managing editor type of person. Every story lives by itself, 
it’s its own atomic unit out there free-floating in the internet sphere with its own 
URL and you never know which one is going to go viral, which one is going to get 
picked up, and which one is going to be a dud.  

 
Matthew: Do you often get surprised by stuff? Have there been things that really took off 

that you were like, “All right, if that’s what people want,” or flip-side, “This is 
awesome,” and then nothing is happening with it? 

 
Bob: Absolutely. Even when you can start understanding the rhythms. We have a 

really quick morning meeting every day TheAtlantic.com and each editor says 
what his or her team is working on that day, it’s about a 12 or 15 minute meeting. 
I will say to myself, or even out loud, “That’s going to go. I like the headline, I like 
the topic, that’s a crowd pleaser, that’s interesting,” and I’m right maybe half the 
time. 

 
Matthew: I wanted to ask then a little bit more about the writing piece of it. I wasn’t clear. A 

couple of my friends who work as freelancers or do a bunch of different stuff I’ve 
seen them show up on Atlantic. It seems like a lot of the stuff I tend to read when 
I come there is by editors or staff writers. I just wasn’t sure to what extent are you 
working with paid writers or do you at all go with kind of a Huff-post model where 
some of the contributors are doing it for the exposure and things like that. I just 
didn’t know how your landscape worked in terms of bringing writers on and 
compensating them. 

 
Bob: It’s a little bit of both, but heavily skewed toward paid. I would think of the writers 

on the site in three categories.  
 
 Those who are on staff and write for the site, or edit or produce, but when their 

byline is on the site that’s probably I would say 50% or 60% of the bylines at any 
given day. We have about 30 to 35 people on staff on the editorial side of 
TheAtlantic.com.  
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 The second category is freelance writers who are journalists who we pay, either 

because they have a contract with us, you’re going to do film reviews for us or 
you’re going to be our baseball writer, or you’re going to cover all or part of our 
Middle East coverage. These are paid freelance contract writers not on staff and 
that’s maybe another 30% or 35%.  

 
 Then there’s maybe 10% or 15% who are what we call Atlantic correspondents. 

These are people who are sort of quasi-members of the family and we brought 
them on because they’re in a position of some kind of authority on a topic that we 
think is interesting or important and they are in it for brand exposure for 
themselves.  

 
 They may be academics, they may be professionals of another stripe – 

attorneys, doctors, or Silicon Valley people. They have an expertise and they like 
our platform and we like their content, and that’s kind of a quid-pro-quo. We have 
several dozen people in that orbit, which is way fewer than the thousands that 
Huff-Po has, but it is a valuable third root for us. 

 
Matthew: I would like to take the conversation a little bit in the direction of the business of 

The Atlantic and hear, first of all, in terms of ad sales just because I don’t know 
how editorial works with ad sales and things like that. How does ad sales 
influence to one degree or another editorial decisions or some of your channels 
and how those have gotten added into the mix?  

 
 And then something that you’ve also talked about, that we talked about prior to 

the show, this idea of native advertising or advertorial stuff. I just don’t know to 
what extent you do that or how that fits into the mix.  

 
 What kind of picture can you give us of how the business side, aside from the 

subscriptions, making money from your advertisers relates to editorial decisions? 
 
Bob: Sure. I would characterize the relationship between the senior editorial people 

and the senior sales and marketing people as very collaborative, way more 
collaborative than the places I’ve worked at in the past.  

 
 I like to joke that the Chinese wall that’s being torn down in the print world was 

never even built in the digital world in the first place, but that suggest something 
nefarious and it’s really tongue in cheek. It is the case that I’m in regular daily 
conversations with our publisher or our Director of Marketing and we collaborate 
in a couple of ways.  

 
 A lot of what they sell on the site is just a run of site ad; somebody will come and 

say, “We love The Atlantic, you guys have a great audience and you have the 
right kind of content. We want to buy,” and it’s a CPM based buy, they’re going to 
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buy for X dollars per thousand readers. That’s a fairly standard and kind of old 
school way of buying print and some digital.  

 
 Increasingly we are selling packages where we say, “We’re doing an 

inauguration special report and that report is going to have a walk up coverage of 
the big issues of the year in Washington, a photo gallery of the inaugural parade 
and inauguration, and aftermath coverage to the State of the Union. It’s going to 
be a 12 day special report.” I will go to the sales team and say, “We’re doing this, 
it’s right for the reader, you guys want to package it up and sell it.” That is 
editorial driven, “Here’s what we want to do,” and then I help them with some 
bullet points on a sales sheet and they bring it out.  

 
 Likewise, they might come to me and say, “We think that if you can do something 

on the new ideas in the mobile world that we have a bunch of advertisers that 
might be interested in that.” And I’ll go to our tech editor and we’ll say, “This is 
what interests us in mobile, we can do something like this. It’s consistent with 
what The Atlantic does and cares about.” Then we’ll package that up and bring it 
to the clients they’ve already identified as possibly interested in mobile.  

 
 These kind of special reports, there’s an overlap in the Venn diagram between 

what we editors think would be interesting to readers and what the sales team 
thinks will be commercially appealing. In that overlap, we do a lot of business. 
We’re creating for the reader with an eye toward how it can be packaged up well 
to an advertiser.  

 
 On the channel structure, we have things in our channel that we think are 

important to be in TheAtlantic.com that really don’t have much of a hope of 
selling ads. Our international coverage broadly does not attract ads.  

 
 We have launched some new channels that are sort of at the periphery of what 

you would consider to be the core of The Atlantic editorial brand that are still 
interesting and those tend to be topics that we also think will have appeal in the 
marketplaces. 

 
Matthew: Right, like the sexes I was assuming. I know you guys made a big splash, 

especially over the last year, with sort of gender roles, changing gender roles, 
battle of the sexes kind of stuff. They say sex sells, does sexes sell?  

 
Bob: Intersetingly, we really want to do that on the editorial side because of the very 

thing you note. We’ve done maybe three or four stories in the last couple years 
that have been very big on the question of women in the workforce, men in 
changing gender dynamics, etcetera.  

 
 As editor I can just go and do that with my existing resources. If I want 

incremental resources to hire a couple of editors, some writers, or some 
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freelance money, I kind of have to help them build a revenue stream around the 
topic so we can have some revenue coming in to pay our costs. They were 
initially not certain that it would be sellable.  

 
 Just a little window into our world… I really like “the sexes” as a channel name, 

and the sales team and marketing team thought we needed to have “women” in 
it. Something like “men and women,” or, “women in the workforce.” So that was 
one where basically editorial took the lead and now it is proving to be, first of all, 
quite an audience magnet and, second of all, getting some advertising traction as 
well.  

 
Matthew: I like that it’s a palindrome, that’s what I’m noticing just looking at it.  
 
Bob: The X right in the middle there is perfect. 
 
Matthew: Exactly. I do have to say before I forget, when you said Chinese wall being torn 

down I didn’t know what that referred to.  
 
Bob: I think maybe it’s a term of art in the journalism world. There’s classically people, 

the independence of editorial from business, which is sometimes referred to as 
the Chinese wall between church and state. So that’s what I mean, that there are 
those who think that wall is not quite as sturdy in the digital world.  

 
 My view, and it goes to your last question about advertising, my view on any ads 

that are on any of our sites is we can be highly experimental and there are really 
two rules.  

 
 First, don’t confuse the reader. The reader needs to know what’s an ad and what 

is not an ad. We are not trying to confuse the reader into reading advertising 
products and thinking they’re reading editorial products. That’s important and 
that’s basically my major rule. 

 
 The second is don’t interfere with the reading experience. I should say don’t 

unduly interfere, because some people believe that any ads interfere with the 
reader’s experience. A guy’s got to make a living, so we’re going to sell ads. But 
we don’t have that Porsche drive across the homepage and park on every 
paragraph you’re reading.  

 
Matthew: I always enjoy that and different kinds of pop-ups, I find that very enjoyable in the 

web reading experience.  
 
 But part of this business is getting traffic to your site. Part of what’s going to drive 

the traffic, obviously, is the editorial content. I’m curious about the mechanisms, 
either in terms of what types of content tend to perform better, but then also 
what’s the mix in terms of getting people to the site between search stuff. I’m 
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assuming a ton of it comes from social, that of course will be interesting to our 
audience as well, like how you drive social sharing, do you have a strategy there 
or is it just put stuff and hope for the best. How does that work? 

 
Bob: That’s a great question and it’s been an important part of our audience success 

in the last few years. In 2011 the four ways that people came to our site were (in 
order); typed bookmark, they came in because they typed in or bookmarked 
TheAtlantic.com or one of our interior pages, they were driven from other 
websites, from aggregators or other links, they came in through search, or they 
came in through social. It was in that order.  

 
 A year later, by early 2012, the social line in that four line graph had crossed 

search, it had crossed other sites, and it had crossed typed bookmarks. By early 
2012 social was the leading driver of audience to our site. By social what I mean 
is we take the mix of Twitter and Facebook, Reddit and Digg, StumbleUpon and 
LinkedIn. Those six sites were jointly contributing not the majority, but a plurality 
of the traffic to our site more than those other three categories. 

 
 That rise during 2011 and into last year helped us to double our traffic from about 

6,000,000 to about 12,000,000 at that time in terms of unique visitors. I think 
that’s an important thing because there was a period, you might remember, a 
couple years ago where we were living a search driven ecosystem and the world 
of demand media, which was a company that was kind of predicated on creating 
content whatever the most popular Google searches were and audiences wants 
as manifested by their search history, we would deliver content that way. It was a 
real kind of cynical approach and kind of soul deadening if you’re a journalist.  

 
 What social did by rising what I call the new sharing economy means that good 

content is what drives traffic. If people want to share your stuff and then if sharing 
is the key to success, that’s a fantastic virtuous cycle because it means that great 
content brings a big audience. 

 
Matthew: On that front I was curious about one of the things you had said in the Mashable 

article about you guys about a year ago and the digital first strategy. One of the 
things you had said there was that it’s critical that The Atlantic remain true to its 
brand and even though it’s on the web to maintain this level of quality. You 
already talked earlier about the challenges there, just having to surrender to the 
chaos of the web and even certain mechanical quality issues like typos, it’s just 
different on the web than it is in print.  

 
 But I was curious because I think that’s one of the things that marketers who are 

blogging and things like that to help drive traffic, and they know that good content 
is what’s really going to move the needle or motivate people to share. The 
struggle seems to be that people might say, “Well, if I publish content about nude 
photos of celebrities I might actually get a lot of sharing, but it might not have 
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anything to do with my brand,” which is security information and event 
management software or something like that.  

 
 What have you done in your editorial role to at least ride the chaos and maintain 

emphasis on quality while at the same time actually producing good content that 
is also sharable and traffic driving? Does that question make sense the way I 
posed it or is that a little convoluted? 

 
Bob: I think what’s great is they’re not really tradeoffs. We have to be on brand 

because we’re a small outfit. We’d be crazy not to leverage the fact that The 
Atlantic is 150 year old brand that stands for something, stands for intelligence, 
authority, provocation, wit, and high quality writing. We’re not going to be 
something other than that, we’re going to try to embody those values, those 
attributes, but do it in a web world, a digital world and not a print world. I think 
people understand that intelligence and quality, no matter what the platform, it 
may look different on the web than it looks in print but there’s a still a value called 
intelligence or high quality content. We need to deliver that every day. 

 
 I also believe that doesn’t mean being stuffy, being boring, or cooking up spinach 

for the reader. I like to say that even thought leaders want to have fun. Right? We 
market ourselves as being for thought leaders. Well, thought leaders go to 
movies, they watch sports, and they care about pop culture, they also care about 
foreign policy, national politics, and trends in health and technology.  

 
 So as a general interest site we do play kind of a high-low game. We want to do 

accessible takes on the high brow stuff and smart takes on what you might call 
the low brow stuff. So we’re going to cover the Oscars, but we’re going to do it in 
a smart way. In other words, we don’t have to be too full of ourselves to be smart. 
Every day we’re out there covering the big most important topics in the news or 
the things that our writers care about, but we’re writing it in a way that has appeal 
to smart general interest readers and we’re not making it homework.  

 
 I’ve been saying (mostly tongue in cheek) that it would take us on the digital side 

years to ruin The Atlantic brand, but we’re going to try every single day. They 
used to laugh here, now it just makes them nervous when I say that.  

 
Matthew: No wait, he’s serious. Bob, I really appreciate you taking the time to talk to us 

here. Obviously, if people want to find out more about you and your work they 
just need to go TheAtlantic.com or The Atlantic Wire, or The Atlantic Cities; yes?  

 
Bob: Exactly. All those three, with a “the.”  
 
Matthew: All right. Thanks again, Bob, for joining us here. Thank you, listener, for listening 

here to the very end. This has been the Marketing Smarts Podcast brought to 
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you by MarketingProfs and I’ve been your host Matthew Grant. Talk to you next 
week.  

 
 


